
A logical account of questions in 
inquiry 
 
Purpose and aims 
 
Consider a detective who investigates a burglary. She 
is faced by a number of pressing questions: How did the 
burglar get in? What was stolen? Is the strange mark on 
the floor a footprint from the culprit? The detective 
does not know the answers to these questions, but 
engaging with them helps her make progress towards 
solving the case.  
 
In this example, the detective starts her inquiry by 
identifying a set of important questions. The detective 
has certain attitudes towards these questions: she 
wonders about them, she is curious about them, and 
maybe she suspends her judgment about some of them. 
Motivated by these attitudes, the detective starts to 
gather clues. By obtaining new information, she is able 
to answer more questions, allowing her to gradually 
come closer to solving the case. 
 
This general picture of the process of inquiry raises a 
number of issues. What is the relation between an 
agent’s state of knowledge and the attitudes she has 
towards the questions that guide her inquiry? How does 
this relation change when the agent receives new 
information or discovers a new question? Accounting for 
these issues is important for understanding the process 
of inquiry, both in everyday contexts and in science. 
It is also crucial for understanding the semantics of 
the words we use to talk about the mental states and 
activities of inquiring agents, e.g. “wondering” and 
“contemplating”, as well as for understanding how we 
ask and answer questions in conversational contexts. 
 
Traditional logical accounts of knowledge and belief 
define meaning in terms of truth and falsity. This is 
problematic from the point of view of trying to 
understand the role of questions in inquiry. Since 
questions cannot be true or false, the standard logic 
based accounts lack the resources to represent 
questions and our attitudes towards them. The 



present project aims to remedy this situation by 
developing a general formal logical theory where the 
logical relations between statements, questions and our 
attitudes towards them can be represented and reasoned 
with. 
 
The project has two closely interrelated goals. The 
first goal is to formulate a logical account of 
attitudes directed towards questions and the dynamics 
of such attitudes, i.e. how they change when new 
information is obtained or new questions are 
discovered. The second goal is to develop novel logical 
tools and techniques that are needed in order to 
achieve the first goal. The project will thus not only 
advance our understanding of questions in inquiry, but 
also develop new logical resources for representing and 
reasoning with question-relative concepts. 
 
The project’s logic-based approach to modeling our 
attitudes towards questions and their dynamics has 
great potential to advance our understanding of 
inquiry. For example, to explain why the detective who 
wants to find out who committed the burglary should 
also wonder about who was in town on the night of 
crime, we must understand the logical relations between 
the two questions. In many cases, for example in 
scientific investigations, such logical relations are 
highly complex. By representing them in exact 
mathematical terms, the project will provide a handle 
on the complexities of inquiry. 
 
In addition to the project's impact with respect to our 
understanding of the dynamics of inquiry in general, it 
will contribute to debates in epistemology, philosophy 
of language and philosophical logic. The results will 
also be highly relevant to research in cognitive 
science on the role of questions in human reasoning and 
decision making, as well as to research in artificial 
intelligence concerning curious artificial agents. 

 
State-of-the-art 
In recent years there has been a growing interest in 
the role of questions in inquiry, reasoning, language 
and conversation (e.g. Friedman 2013; 2015; 2019; 



Habgood-Coote 2022; Hamami 2014; Hintikka 2007; Hoek 
2022; Koralus and Mascarenhas 2013). Of particular 
importance are so-called interrogative attitudes, such 
as wondering,contemplating and suspending judgment 
(Archer 2018; Carruthers 2018; Friedman 2013; 2015; 
2019; Staffel 2019). These are attitudes which are 
typically directed towards questions, rather than 
propositions. In contrast to attitudes such as 
knowledge and belief, which are typically the end 
results of inquiry, interrogative attitudes are 
motivational, and have the function of guiding us in 
our quest for new knowledge (Staffel 2019). Recently,it 
has also been argued that interrogative attitudes are 
subject to norms of inquiry that govern epistemically 
rational behavior in inquiry (e.g. Friedman 2013; 2015; 
2019; Lord and Sylvan 2021; Willard-Kyle forthcoming). 
In cases where the available information is not enough 
to settle a particular question, the rational thing to 
do is often to adopt an interrogative attitude towards 
the question, rather than forming or dropping a belief. 
Adopting an interrogative attitude allows one to defer 
making up one’s mind on the matter, while still keeping 
the issue on the agenda (Lord and Sylvan 2021). 
 
In philosophy of language, interrogative attitudes play 
a crucial role in analyzing the semantics of the 
expressions we typically use to pick out and talk about 
the mental states and activities of inquiring agents 
(Blumberg 2017; Cremers, Roelofsen and Uegaki 2019; 
Spector and Egré 2015). Interrogative attitude verbs, 
such as “wondering”, “contemplating” and “suspending 
judgment”, are used to ascribe interrogative attitudes 
to agents, for example as in the sentence “Ann wonders 
about who committed the burglary”. In order to explain 
the meaning of such ascriptions, we have to refer to 
the interrogative attitudes of the relevant agents. 
Interrogative attitudes are also central to the area of 
philosophy of language that studies our use of language 
in conversation, where asking and answering questions 
is central to how we communicate and share information 
(Beaver et al 2017; Hamami 2014; Hintikka 2007). 
 
While the logical properties of knowledge and belief 
have been thoroughly investigated (e.g. Hintikka 1962;   



Rescher 2005; van Ditmarsch, van der Hoek and Kooi 
2007; Williamson 2000), the logical properties of 
interrogative attitudes have received much less 
attention. One reason for the relative lack of logical 
approaches towards modelling interrogative attitudes is 
that logic is traditionally concerned with truth and 
falsity, whereas questions can neither be true nor 
false. Approaches based on the traditional logical 
picture are well-suited for formalization of and 
reasoning about propositional attitudes such as 
knowledge and belief, but they lack the resources to 
represent questions. Thus, they also lack the resources 
to accurately represent interrogative attitudes and 
other question-relative concepts. On the other hand, 
previous research on logics of questions (e.g. Prior 
and Prior 1955; Hamblin 1958; Belnap and Steel 1976; 
Wiśniewski 1995; Hintikka 1999), has mainly focused on 
logical relations between unembedded questions, rather 
than on formalization of question-directed and 
question-relative attitudes and concepts. This project 
aims to remedy the situation by developing novel 
logical tools for reasoning about questions and our 
attitudes towards them within the recently developed 
framework of modal inquisitive logic (e.g. Ciardelli 
2018; 2016a; Ciardelli and Roelofsen 2015; Nygren 2023; 
2022; 2021; van Gessel 2020). Modal inquisitive logic 
builds on the framework of inquisitive semantics, which 
enables the representation of logical relationships 
between both statements and questions (Ciardelli, 
Groenendijk and Roelofsen 2018). The framework provides 
a uniform semantic treatment of statements and 
questions by defining meaning in terms of information, 
rather than truth. The meaning of a statement is given 
in terms of the information needed to establish that 
the statement is true, and the meaning of a question is 
given in terms of the information needed to resolve the  
issue raised by the question. A main advantage of 
inquisitive semantics over other accounts of the 
semantics of questions is that it can represent a large 
variety of different types of questions in a uniform 
way (see Ciardelli 2017), and that it lends itself 
naturally to modal logic extensions. By extending 
inquisitive semantics with ideas from modal logic, 
modal inquisitive logic provides natural and effective 



tools for formalizing and investigating question-
relative concepts, and is therefore ideally suited for 
formalization and analysis of interrogative attitudes. 
The usefulness of the framework is illustrated by a 
number of applications, e.g. to reasoning about 
dependence, knowledge, belief and normative concepts 
(e.g. Ciardelli 2018; Ciardelli and Roelofsen 2015; 
Nygren 2022; 2021; van Gessel 2020). In my own previous 
research on modal inquisitive logic, I have applied the 
framework to questions about normative concepts such as 
“ought” and “may” (Nygren 2022; 2021). 

 
Project description 
As stated above, the project has two closely 
interrelated goals: first, to formulate a logical 
account of interrogative attitudes and their dynamics; 
second, to develop the novel logical tools and 
techniques within the framework of modal inquisitive 
logic that are needed in order to achieve the first 
goal. To meet its goals, the project is divided into 
three lines of research, each one addressing one of the 
following topics: interrogative attitudes, the dynamics 
of inquiry, and modal inquisitive logic. The first two 
lines of research are aimed at achieving the first 
goal, whereas the third line of research is aimed at 
achieving the second goal. 
 
First line of research: Interrogative attitudes 
The first line of research is concerned with the 
analysis of interrogative attitudes. The main output of 
this line of research will be a general logical theory 
in which interrogative attitudes can be represented and 
reasoned with. This theory will be formulated within 
the framework of modal inquisitive logic. This is an 
ideal framework for this purpose, since it provides the 
resources for representing questions as well as 
question-relative concepts in a natural and effective 
way. The main focus will be on how to conceptualize and 
formalize notions of ignorance and agnosticism. 
 
In general, having an interrogative attitude towards a 
question (e.g. wondering about it) implies that one is 
ignorant with respect to the question (Friedman 2013; 
2015). As suggested by research on the semantics of 



interrogative attitude verbs, the form of ignorance 
involved in interrogative attitudes is stronger than 
merely not knowing the answer to the relevant question 
(Cremers, Roelofsen and Uegaki 2019). For example, a 
sentence such as “Jane wonders whether Ann, Bob or 
Carol came to the party” not only implies that Jane 
does not know the answer to the embedded question, but 
also something stronger: Jane does not know whether Ann 
came to the party, she does not know whether Bob came 
to the party, and she does not know whether Carol came 
to the party. 
 
In the literature on ignorance (e.g. Peels 2010; 
Pritchard 2021), there has so far been very little 
focus on ignorance in relation to questions. One 
exception is Nottelmann (2016), who defines ignorance 
with respect to a question in terms of lacking 
knowledge about any potential answers to the question. 
However, that question-relative ignorance just is 
lack of knowledge of the question’s answers is a 
substantial assumption that should be independently 
motivated. I will propose an alternative analysis on 
which an agent’s ignorance in relation to a question´ 
can be understood in terms of the agent’s inability to 
(partially or completely) resolve the question using 
her available state of knowledge. I will also 
investigate a parallel notion of agnosticism, on which 
an agent being agnostic about a question means that she 
is unable to (partially or completely) resolve the 
relevant question using her available evidence. 
 
My working hypothesis is that these types of analyses 
of ignorance and agnosticism are naturally captured in 
modal inquisitive logics by modal operators that 
quantify over the alternatives for sentences. In 
propositional inquisitive logic, each sentence is 
interpreted as the set of information states (modeled 
as sets of possible worlds) that support the sentence, 
and the subset-maximal such information states are 
called the alternatives for the sentence. Questions are 
associated with multiple different alternatives, which 
are naturally understood as corresponding to the 
different ways in which the question can be resolved. 
In line with my working hypothesis, a natural analysis 
of ignorance can be obtained by taking an agent to be 



ignorant with respect to a question if the agent’s 
information state is both compatible with each 
alternative for the question, and too weak to resolve 
the question. Similarly, a natural analysis of 
agnosticism can be obtained by taking an agent to be 
agnostic with respect to a question if the agent has 
some evidence for each alternative associated with the 
question, and the agent’s collected evidence is too 
weak to resolve the question. 
 
Second line of research: The dynamics of inquiry 
The second line of research is concerned with the 
dynamic aspects of inquiry. The main task here will be 
to develop a formal logical model for representing and 
reasoning about the dynamics of interrogative 
attitudes, i.e. how the interrogative attitudes of an 
inquiring agent changes upon receiving new information 
or discovering new questions. I propose to extend the 
logical account of interrogative attitudes developed in 
the first line of research with tools from dynamic 
logic (Leitgeb and Segerberg 2007; van Ditmarsch, van 
der Hoek and Kooi 2007). Dynamic logic enables 
reasoning about how agents update their knowledge and 
beliefs conditional on receiving new information. Tools 
from dynamic logic have previously been applied in the 
inquisitive logic setting (e.g. Ciardelli and Roelofsen 
2015; van Gessel 2020). These works focus primarily on 
modeling updates to knowledge and belief, and on how 
agents’ research agendas evolve over time. By combining 
tools from dynamic logic with a formal logical account 
of interrogative attitudes, the present project will 
extend the scope of these theories to cover also how 
attitudes related to ignorance and agnosticism are 
updated conditional on receiving new information or 
discovering new questions. Here, results on 
conditionals obtained in the third line of research 
will be highly useful (see details below). Apart from 
adapting tools from dynamic logic, I will draw on 
recent work in epistemology on progress in inquiry 
(e.g. Habgood-Coote 2022), as well as on work in 
philosophy of language on asking and answering 
questions in conversational contexts (e.g. Hamami 
2014). 
 
 



 
A key problem to be addressed in this line of research 
is how a rational inquiring agent ought and may react 
to new information or the discovery of new questions. I 
will use the logical formalization of the dynamics of 
interrogative attitudes that will be developed to study 
norms of rationality in inquiry. An example of such a 
norm of rationality is the ignorance norm, according to 
which one should not inquiry into a question unless one 
is ignorant of its answers (Friedman 2019). Another 
candidate is the knowledge norm, according to which one 
should not inquire into a question unless one knows 
that it has a true answer (Willard-Kyle forthcoming). I 
will argue that norms governing rational inquiry must 
be formulated with reference to logical reasoning 
concerning questions. For example, to explain why the 
detective who wonders about who committed the burglary 
ought to wonder about who among the suspects were in 
town the night of the crime, we have to appeal to the 
logical connection between the two questions. Drawing 
onlogical analyses of norms of belief (Field and 
Jacinto 2022; MacFarlane 2004), I will use the logical 
theory to be developed to map out the space of possible 
norms concerning which interrogative attitudes a  
rational inquiring agentmay and ought to form in 
response to new information or new questions. I will 
also use the theory to investigate potential 
interactions and logical connections between such 
norms. 
 
Third line of research: Modal inquisitive logic 
 
The third line of research is concerned with technical 
and mathematical aspects of modal inquisitive logic. 
The result of this line of research will be a general 
toolkit for developing modal inquisitive logics. This 
toolkit will be particularly useful for the first and 
second line of research of this research project, thus 
addressing the project’s second goal. The toolkit will 
also be relevant for research on modal inquisitive 
logic in general. The starting point here will be 
recent work on the mathematical aspects of modal 
inquisitive logic (Ciardelli 2016a; Ciardelli and Otto 
2021; Nygren 



2023), as well as established methods in standard modal 
logic which I will adapt to the inquisitive logic 
setting. The research that will be pursued in this line 
will be guided and motivated by the tools and 
techniques needed to accurately model interrogative 
attitudes and their dynamics. A working hypothesis is 
that so-called global modalities and conditionalswill 
be important topics to pursue here. 
 
Global modalities are widely used and very useful 
technical tools in the mathematical study of modal 
logic (Goranko and Passy 1992). They increase the 
expressive powers of modal logics and can for example 
be used to formulate natural and effective proof 
systems. Although global modalities have proven to be 
useful in standard modal logic, they have not yet been 
systematically studied in the context of modal 
inquisitive logic. My own previous research (Nygren 
2023) shows that global modalities are crucial for 
expressing the logical properties of certain types of 
modal concepts in the inquisitive logic setting. My 
working hypothesis is that global modalities will be 
equally important for expressing logical properties of 
interrogative attitudes. Specific topics to be pursued 
in relation to global modalities in the inquisitive  
logic setting are proof systems featuring global 
modalities, and issues concerning expressivity and 
definability. 
 
A second topic that will be important for modeling 
interrogative attitudes and their dynamics is 
conditionals (see e.g. Bennet 2003; Kratzer 2012). In 
general, conditionals are sentences of the form “if…, 
then…”, e.g. “If Ann hadn’t eaten the last cookie, then 
Bob would have eaten it”. Of particular importance for 
the study of inquiry are conditionals where both the 
antecedent and the consequent may be questions, for 
example as in the sentence “If Ann hadn’t eaten the 
last cookie, would Bob have eaten it?”. In connection 
to the second line of research of this project, an 
important task is also to investigate the logical 
properties of dynamic conditionals, with the aim of 
formalizing the effects of receiving new information or 
discovering new questions. In the project, I aim to 
provide a systematic logical analysis of conditionals 



in the inquisitive logic setting, focusing in 
particular on investigating the logical properties of 
conditionals where both antecedents and consequents may 
be questions. In recent work on the semantics for 
natural language conditionals, Ciardelli (2016b) shows 
how to generalize a large class of truth-conditional 
semantic theories of conditionals to the inquisitive 
semantic setting. I will continue this line of work by 
investigating the logical properties of Ciardelli’s 
semantic framework. Drawing on the tools developed in 
my previous work (Nygren 2023) and on the results on 
global modalities, I aim to provide general results 
concerning the logic of inquisitive conditionals. Such 
results include sound and complete proof systems for 
inquisitive semantics versions of the major possible-
worlds frameworks for conditionals (e.g. Kratzer 1986; 
Stalnaker 1968). 

 
Significance and scientific novelty 
The project will contribute to our understanding of the 
role that questions play in inquiry and reasoning. 
Asking questions and seeking answers to them is 
fundamental to our lives as inquiring and curious 
agents. We use questions to organize our thoughts, to 
exchange information, and to expand our conception of 
what is possible. In science, asking the right 
questions is fundamental for making progress. This 
project will clarify how we approach investigations by 
asking relevant questions, how our knowledge gathering 
is guided and constrained by the questions we are 
considering, and what questions we ought to ask in 
order to be epistemically rational. 
 
The novel approach of the project is the use of formal 
logical tools to investigate the role of questions and 
interrogative attitudes in inquiry. So far, 
interrogative attitudes, their dynamics, and the norms 
governing them have mainly been investigated using 
informal philosophical methods. By developing a general 
formal logical account of interrogative attitudes and 
their dynamics, the project will provide a new and 
illuminating perspective on the complexities of 
inquiry. The project will thus aim to establish logical 
analysis as an important methodology in the study of 



inquiry. By further developing the research areas of 
inquisitive logic and semantics, the project will also 
contribute to establishing questions, inquiry and 
interrogative attitudes as key topics in the field of 
philosophical logic. 
 
In addition to the project's impact with respect to our 
general understanding of the role of questions in 
inquiry, the project will also make specific 
contributions to debates in philosophical logic, 
epistemology and philosophy of language. 
 
In philosophical logic, the project will contribute to 
a deeper understanding of the mathematical aspects of 
modal inquisitive logic, as well as to the currently 
very active research area of inquisitive semantics in 
general. The project will result in a general toolkit 
for developing and investigating modal inquisitive 
logic. In addition to its usefulness for modeling 
interrogative attitudes, this toolkit will be highly 
relevant for developing logical formalizations in other 
areas in philosophy concerned with question-relative 
concepts, such as research on the question-sensitivity 
of belief and deliberation (Hoek 2022; Yalcin 2016). 
 
The logical account of interrogative attitudes and 
their dynamics that will be developed in the project 
will provide a new perspective on the role of questions 
in inquiry, and in particular on the role that 
interrogative attitudes play in our lives as inquiring  
agents. Thus, the project will make significant 
contributions to this key area in epistemology. The 
project will also provide new tools for understanding 
the normative aspects of rational inquiry. Epistemic 
rationality is traditionally conceived in terms 
ofconformity with norms that tell us when it is 
permitted or obligated to form or drop certain beliefs 
(Simion, Kelp, and Ghijsen 2016). Formal logical 
approaches have successfully been used to reveal deep 
insights about connections between different norms of 
belief (Field and Jacinto 2022; MacFarlane 2004). 
However, the lack of adequate logical accounts of 
interrogative attitudes has so far hindered 
corresponding analyses of the norms of rational 
inquiry, and the current research on this topic is 



typically conducted using informal methods (e.g. 
Friedman 2013; 2015; 2019; Archer 2018; Willard-Kyle 
forthcoming). The present project will contribute to 
filling this gap.  
 
The project’s results will also be significant to 
research in philosophy of language on the semantics of 
interrogative attitude verbs. One of the main sources 
of data in this area of philosophy of language are 
speakers’ intuitions about inference patterns. Thus, in 
order to evaluate a given semantic theory about 
interrogative attitude verbs, the inference patterns 
predicted to be valid by the theory must be properly 
understood. In other words, the logical properties of 
the theory must be investigated (cf. Holliday and Icard 
2018). The present project will provide the tools 
necessary to undertake such logical investigations of 
various semantic theories of interrogative attitude 
verbs. 
 
In the long run, the project’s significance extends 
beyond the confines of philosophy. In particular, the 
project’s results will be highly relevant to research 
in cognitive science on the role of questions in human 
reasoning and decision making (e.g. Koralus 2023; 
Parrott and Koralus 2015), and to research in 
artificial intelligence on curious artificial agents 
(e.g. Hester and Stone 2017). The project’s logical 
approach is particularly relevant for research in 
artificial intelligence, as it will provide tools for 
designing strategies for formulating auxiliary or 
subordinate questions that an inquiring artificial 
agent can use to guide her inquiry (cf. Millson 2020). 
In addition, the project opens up possibilities for 
computer-based applications, for example implementation 
of logical reasoning with questions using automated 
theorem provers. 

 
Preliminary and previous results 
The project will draw on my recent research on modal 
inquisitive logic (Nygren 2023; 2022; 2021). In the 
paper “Free choice in modal inquisitive logic” (Nygren 
2023) I develop a novel modal logic based on the 
framework of inquisitive semantics. In the paper, I 



obtain new mathematical results, in particular 
concerning sound and complete proof systems, as well as 
expressivity results. I also argue that the approach 
has important applications to normative and epistemic 
reasoning. The results in this paper are directly 
relevant for the present research project, as I expect 
to generalize, apply and extend some of the 
mathematical techniques used in that paper to the 
topics in the present project. During my PhD, I worked 
on additional topics relevant to the project theme, in 
particular concerning the application of inquisitive 
semantics and logic to problems in philosophy of 
language and natural language semantics. In my PhD 
thesis (Nygren 2022), as well as in my paper “Deontic 
logic based on inquisitive semantics” (Nygren 2021), I 
develop novel logical frameworks with particular focus 
on applications to normative reasoning, that is, 
reasoning about normative concepts such as permission, 
obligation and prohibition. In particular, I study 
novel applications of inquisitive semantics to issues 
in philosophy of language and natural language 
semantics concerning expressions such as “ought” and 
“may”. 

 
Method 
For the project’s first and second line of research I 
will employ formal methods, in particular formalization 
using modal inquisitive logic. Modal inquisitive logic 
provides the resources for representing questions as 
well as question relative concepts, which makes it the 
ideal framework for the project. Formalization brings 
important benefits like clarity, precision and solid  
results that can guide further philosophical 
discussion. For the project’s third line of research, I 
will use mathematical and logical methods such as 
investigation of mathematical structures and 
formulation of definitions, theorems and proofs. 
 

Time plan and implementation 
The grant period will be three years, from January 2024 
through December 2026. As described above, the project 
revolves around three lines of research. The first and 
second line of research – focusing on conceptual and 
philosophical issues in the study of interrogative 



attitudes – will run for one and a half years each. The 
third line of research – focusing on technical and 
mathematical aspects of modal inquisitive logic – will 
be pursued in parallel with the first and second lines 
for the whole duration of the project. The reason for 
this is that I expect the topics to be pursued in the  
third line of research to be partly determined and 
motivated by the particular issues to be investigated 
in the first and second lines of research. This will 
ensure the philosophical relevance of the technical and 
mathematical tools and techniques to be developed. In 
addition, the applications to reasoning about 
interrogative attitudes and their dynamics will provide 
a suitable testbed when developing the logical toolkit. 
I expect to write two articles in connection each line 
of research, with a total of six articles for the whole 
project. These articles will be submitted for open-
access publication to international peer-reviewed 
journals within philosophy and philosophical logic. 
Relevant venues for these articles are top-tier ones 
specializing in philosophical logic, such as Journal of 
Philosophical Logic, Review of Symbolic Logic and  
Journal of Logic, Language and Information. For the 
articles connected to the first and second lines of 
research, top-tier generalist journals in philosophy, 
such as Australasian Journal of Philosophy, Synthese 
and Philosophical Studies, are also relevant. In 
addition to writing these articles, I will present work 
in progress at international conferences and workshops. 
I also intend to write a popular science article 
intended for a broader audience to be submitted to a 
venue such as Filosofisk Tidskrift. In the final year 
of the project, I will organize a workshop with around 
ten invited speakers on the topic of formal aspects of 
reasoning about questions and inquiry. The workshop 
will feature researchers working on inquisitive 
semantics and logic, as well as researchers working on 
interrogative attitudes and their role in inquiry. 

 
Researcher’s background 
I will be the sole investigator in the project, with a 
research activity level of 75%. I am currently a post-
doctoral researcher at the Department of Philosophy at 
Stockholm University, where I also completed my PhD in 



philosophy in the fall of 2022. My main area of 
expertise is within philosophical logic, in particular 
on topics in inquisitive semantics and logic, deontic 
logic and normative reasoning, and formal and logical 
aspects of philosophy of language. In my previous 
research, I have focused on developing technical and 
mathematical aspects of modal inquisitive logics, as 
well as applications to normative and epistemic 
reasoning (Nygren 2023; 2021). I have also worked on 
deontic logics with applications to reasoning about 
normative concepts in natural language (Nygren 2019), 
as well as to reasoning about norms (Ju, Nygren and Xu 
2021). These works demonstrate that I have the 
expertise in modal inquisitive logic needed to make the 
project’s intended technical and mathematical 
contributions, as well as the expertise in applying  
logical methods to philosophical problems needed to 
make the project’s intended philosophical 
contributions. 

 
International and national 
collaboration 
A key international collaborator for the project is Dr. 
Ivano Ciardelli at the Department of Philosophy, 
Sociology, Education and Applied Psychology, University 
of Padua. Ciardelli is one of the founders of the 
research program on inquisitive semantics and the 
leading expert on modal inquisitive logic. I have a 
research stay to visit Ciardelli planned for September 
2023, which will provide the opportunity to deepen my 
existing collaboration with Ciardelli and his research 
group. 
 
The project will be based at the Department of 
Philosophy at Stockholm University, which hosts a 
number of researchers whose research interests overlap 
with the topics of the current project. Professor 
Anandi Hattiangadi at Stockholm University is a leading 
expert on epistemic normativity, having recently 
completed an RJ funded project on the topic. 
Hattiangadi will act as a lead advisor on the part of 
the project concerned with norms of inquiry. Professor 
Valentin Goranko and Associate Professor Sebastian 



Enqvist, also at Stockholm University, are leading 
experts on related topics in modal logic, and will  
provide advice on the technical and mathematical aspects 
of the project. 
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